Joyce Poole, PhD Director, ElephantVoices Buskhellinga 3 3236 Sandefjord, Norway www.elephantvoices.org

Open Letter to
Mr. Vitalis Chadenga
Director General
Zimbabwe National Parks and Wildlife Management Authority
Zimbabwe



21 May 2010

#### **Dear Director General**,

I am writing to you in my capacity as Director of ElephantVoices, as a world authority on the behaviour, welfare and conservation of elephants and on behalf of the undersigned organisations and wildlife experts.

During the course of the last week the international media has been publishing a number of reports regarding the capture and imminent shipment from Zimbabwe to North Korea of wild species of animals captured in Hwange National Park. In one of the reports you are referred to as saying that the impending export of elephants and five other species (giraffes, zebras, warthog, spotted hyenas and rock hyrax) is a "business arrangement" following an application by North Korea for these animals, and that your authority is satisfied with conditions in the receiving country.

I am surprised to learn that the current capture is being organized by your offices. It was my understanding that last year your department agreed to ban the practice of elephant capture following the cases of elephant abuse that were brought to the world's attention first by the capture and training of elephants for Shearwater Adventures and then, likewise, by Sondelani Ranch. As an elephant expert I worked closely with the ZNSPCA in both of the above-mentioned cases. When the nine remaining elephants from the Sondelani case were finally released to Hwange National Park in November 2009, ElephantVoices and other organizations commended your department for agreeing to enforce stricter welfare controls to protect those elephants already in captivity and for agreeing to halt the practice of capturing wild elephants. We believed then that this would draw a line under such practices, which would not be repeated in the future

We are, therefore, extremely disillusioned to learn that, indeed, your offices are responsible for carrying out these captures. We are particularly disappointed to hear that the animals are being captured and held in a National Park – a place that most citizens of the world would view as a place of sanctuary for animals, rather than a place of abusive treatment.

For the following reasons we, once again, request that Zimbabwe ban the practice of capturing live elephants for captive use with immediate effect:

### 1. The capture of wild elephants is of no conservation benefit

The IUCN issued the following clear statement opposing capture of wild elephants in 2003: "Believing there to be no direct benefit for in situ conservation of African Elephants, the African Elephant Specialist Group of the IUCN Species Survival Commission does not endorse the removal of African Elephants from the wild for any captive use." (Document 1)

### 2. Capture, separation and incarceration of elephants violates CITES requirements

Zimbabwe's elephants are listed on Appendix II of CITES. As such, the Management Authority of the State of export must satisfy two specific provisions of the <u>Convention</u>. Firstly (article IV, 2c), that that any "living specimen will be so prepared and shipped as to minimize the risk of injury, damage to health or cruel treatment.", and;

That international trade in live elephants from Zimbabwe must be to "appropriate and acceptable destinations, as defined in Resolution Conf. 11.20".

North Korea is not a signatory to CITES but, since Zimbabwe is a long-standing and respected member of the CITES community, it is incumbent on the Government of Zimbabwe to treat North Korea *as if it were a Party to CITES* and to ensure that any shipping of live animals complies with the terms of the 'Prepared and Shipped' provision **and** the terms of the 'Appropriate and Acceptable Destination' provision.

In that regard I would like to ask whether you have been to see the proposed facilities for these animals in North Korea and against what internationally recognized criteria they were evaluated.

It is our understanding that the elephants captured are approximately 18 months of age. Elephant calves suckle until they are four years old and they have evolved to form very strong bonds with their mothers and other family members, as described below, and in the supporting documents. Indeed, newspaper reports have been quick to state that these individuals are unlikely to survive for long, and based on 40 years of demographic records, I completely agree with these claims. With the scientific knowledge we have of elephants today, the capture and separation of babies from members of their family and their lifelong confinement in zoos or circuses cannot, in any honesty, be said to "minimize the risk of injury, damage to health or cruel treatment" as required by CITES.

## 3. Capture and captivity are detrimental to the individual's welfare

Decades of in-depth scientific research on wild African elephants has shown that elephants are highly intelligent and have evolved extremely complex social and bonding behaviours. The capture of elephants from the wild, and specifically the removal of individual juvenile elephants from their families, has long been recognised as an unacceptable practice by elephant scientists and experts as it is highly traumatic for both the captured individuals and their remaining family members (<u>Document 2</u>). See also <u>Elephants captured and sold</u> on <u>ElephantVoices</u>.

The disruption of social bonds and the life-long incarceration of elephants in zoos, safari parks and circuses are the cause of enormous suffering to individuals. Recently published and internationally recognised scientific papers concerning elephants kept in European and US zoos confirm that elephants fare very poorly in captivity. They suffer from a multitude of captivity-related diseases and conditions including tuberculosis, herpes, obesity, and reproductive problems, disorders of the feet and joints as well as psychological stress. As a consequence, the average life span of African elephants in zoos in Europe is decades shorter than in the wild (*Document 3*). The same applies to elephants in circuses (*Document 4*). Many of the elephants currently languishing in North American Zoos today originate from Zimbabwe. The majority of them are suffering from physical and psychological ill health from years of being kept in inadequate space and with insufficient social contact. North Korea does not have a good animal welfare record; these animals are destined for a life of ill health and cruelty.

# 4. New legislation – winds of change

Due to the enormous welfare implications for elephants there is a global movement towards stopping the practice of capturing and keeping elephants captive in this manner.

• In 2008, South Africa recognised the capture of wild elephants as an unethical practice. Following international consultations and in view of high profile lawsuits (e.g. the Tuli Case; Kwantu Judgment), the capture of elephant calves for captivity and for export to zoos and circuses, was banned (<u>Document 5</u>, <u>document 6</u>).

- Last year, India banned the keeping of elephants in zoos.
- Several zoos in the United States are bowing to sound science and public opinion, closing their elephant exhibits and sending their occupants to sanctuaries. Likewise, around the world circuses that exhibit elephants are facing enormous public pressure, including lawsuits.
- Finland, Bolivia and Brazil have already banned the use of elephants in circuses, as have a growing number of cities around the world. Norway intends to ban the exhibit of elephants in circuses and the issue is being considered in the United Kingdom.

### 5. Zimbabwe's image

Whether CITES views such exports as acceptable has little bearing on the views of an increasingly discerning public, who cares about the welfare of animals, particularly of elephants. It is important to recognize that these views should not be marginalized as those of animal rights activists and, so-called, "bunny huggers," since they are shared by numerous renowned scientists who are at the cutting edge of the study of animal emotions and cognition. Having consideration for the welfare of animals matters because we now have scientific evidence that they are capable of suffering for many of the same reasons that human beings suffer. We are, after all, animals ourselves and our capacity for anguish is imbedded in the genes that we share with other species on the planet. Because elephants are so large, so social, so intelligent and so long-lived they are particularly susceptible to abusive treatment.

As you have witnessed in recent days, news and views travel fast via the Internet and social networks. We urge you not to underestimate the impact on world opinion of the distressing sounds and imagery of elephant calves and juveniles being forcibly separated from their families, captured and then undergoing inhumane taming and training methods, and a lifetime of captivity in a country that is not known for its adherence to international standards and norms. These practices are totally unacceptable for an enlightened public and continuation is bound to lead to public petitions, campaigns, and increased negative publicity for Zimbabwe.

The introduction of a ban on the further capture of live elephants, on the other hand, is likely to generate positive publicity that would give Zimbabwe's image a boost in the international media.

We are already aware of further media interest in this issue and, when questioned, wish to represent as accurately as possible the situation which is why I would ask you as a matter of some urgency to clarify what is happening and, as I have said before, hopefully confirm that the proposed shipment of wild animals to North Korea will not go ahead and that the Government of Zimbabwe confirms its policy of not capturing elephants (and, I hope, other wild animals) for public display.

We look forward to being able to commend Zimbabwe for banning the capture and trade of elephants.

Respectfully,

Joyce Poole, PhD,

Co-Director, ElephantVoices; Trustee and Scientific Advisory Committee, Amboseli Trust for Elephants

Petter Granli, Co-Director, ElephantVoices

**Beth Archie**, PhD, Elephant biologist, Clare Boothe Luce Assistant Professor, Department of Biological Sciences, University of Notre Dame, USA

**Rob Atkinson**, PhD, Royal Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals

Gay Bradshaw, PhD, Director, The Kerulos Center

**Jennifer Berengueras**, Project coordinator and International Relations Officer, FAADA, (Foundation for the Adoption, Sponsorship and Defence of Animals)

Harvey Croze, PhD, Trustee and Scientific Advisory Committee, Amboseli Trust for Elephants

Pat Derby, President, Performing Animal Welfare Society

Nick de Souza, Regional Director – Africa, World Society for the Protection of Animals

lain Douglas-Hamilton, PhD, Director, Save the Elephants

Nicolas Duncan, President, SAVE FOUNDATION of Australia

Daniela Freyer, Programme Director, Pro Wildlife

Marian Hussenbrux, Quaker Concern for Animals

Catherine Doyle, Director-Elephant Campaign, In Defense of Animals

**Gregory Edwards**, Chair, Giraffe Conservation Foundation

**Don W. Elroy**, Director, Captive Wildlife Advocacy, S.A.E.N.

Max Farrugia, Chairperson, International Animal Rescue (Malta)

**Shubhobroto Ghosh**, Former journalist and Project Coordinator of Indian Zoo Inquiry sponsored by Zoocheck Canada and independent animal welfare campaigner in India

Alejandra Goyenechea, International Council, Defenders of Wildlife

Kim Hale, Education Coordinator, David Shepherd Wildlife Foundation

**David Hancock**, Former Director, Woodland Park Zoo, Seattle, USA; Melbourne Zoo, and Werribee Open Range Zoo, Australia.

Glyn Hunter, Media Relations, Zimbabwe Democracy Now

**Deborah Jones**, Dr., General Secretary, Catholic Concern for Animals

Mark Jones, Programmes and Fundraising Director, Care for the Wild International

Lisa Kane, Attorney and Co-Founder of the Coalition for Captive Elephant Well-Being

Michael Kennedy, Campaign Director, Humane Society International, Australia

Karrie Kern, CEO of US Operations, Zimbabwe Conservation Task Force

Colleen Kinsley, Elephant biologist and General Curator, Oakland Zoo, California

Winnie Kiiru, Elephant Biologist

Georg Kloeble, Chairman, Wildlife Action Group International e.V.

Alan Knight, OBE, Executive Director, International Animal Rescue

Debbie Leahy, Director of Captive Animals Rescue & Enforcement Department, PETA

**Phyllis Lee**, PhD, Professor, Department of Psychology, Stirling University; Scientific Advisory Committee, Amboseli Trust for Elephants

Keith Lindsay, PhD, Scientific Advisory Committee, Amboseli Trust for Elephants

Cathy Liss, President, Animal Welfare Institute

**Siri Martinsen**, Director, NOAH – for animal rights

Shirley McGreal, Dr., OBE, Chairwoman International Primate Protection League

Amy Mayers, Communications Consultant

Jane Gray Morrison, Senior Vice President, Dancing Star Foundation

Cynthia Moss, Dr., Director, Amboseli Trust for Elephants; Founder Amboseli Elephant Research Project

David Neale, Animal Welfare Director, Animals Asia Foundation

Josphat Ngonyo, Director, Animal Network for Animal Welfare

Glenys Oogjes, Executive Director, Animals Australia

Chris Palmer, Professor, Wildlife film producer and author of Shooting in the Wild

Gareth Patterson, Elephant Researcher/Wildlife Author, The Gareth Patterson Wildlife Foundation

Michele Pickover, Coordinator, Animal Rights Africa

**Anand Ramanathan, Dr.**, BVSc, MS, Executive Director, In Defense of Animals

Craig Redmond, Campaigns Director, The Captive Animals' Protection Society

Mary Rice, Executive Director, Environmental Investigation Agency

Mel Richardson, Dr., Captive Wild Animal Consultant

Adam Roberts, Executive Vice-President, Born Free USA

Johnny Rodrigues, Chairman, Zimbabwe Conservation Task Force

Peter Stroud, Zoological Consultant

Rick Summers, Chairman, Zimbabwe NSPCA

Leslie Ann Sutty, CEO, The Eastern Caribbean Coalition for Environmental Awareness

Betsy Swart, Executive Director US, Amboseli Trust for Elephants

**Teresa Telecky**, PhD., Director, Wildlife Department, Humane Society of the United States and Humane Society International

Michael Tobias, PhD., President & CEO, Dancing Star Foundation

Will Travers, President, Species Survival Network and Co-Chair, SSN Elephant Working Group

Thomas Töpfer, Chairman, Retter die Elefanten Afrikas e.V.

Sam Wasser, PhD., Center for Conservation Biology

Vera Weber, Director, Franz Weber Foundation, Switzerland

Julie Woodyer, Campaigns Director, Zoocheck Canada Inc.

Belinda Wright, OBE, Wildlife Protection Society of India

Laura Zimprich, animal public e.V.

CC.

Robert Mugabe, President, Republic of Zimbabwe

Morgan Tsvangirai, Prime Minister, Republic of Zimbabwe

Mrs FR Nhekairo, Permanent Secretary to the Minister of Tourism and Environment

Abraham Matiza, Under-Secretary for Minister Tourism and Environment

Mr. George Pangeti, Chairman of Zimbabwe National Parks Board